Minutes of The All India CCA Conference held at Sanchar Bhawan, New Delhi on 12th May 2010

Day 3 of the Conference – 12th May, 2010

Address by Advisor (F)


Smt. Sadhana Dikshit, Advisor (F) began her keynote address by complimenting all the participants for their informed participation and suggestions during the deliberation on USOF before the Secretary (Telecom) on day 2 of the conference.  She then briefly touched upon the following points which would constitute the main areas to be discussed during the day.

1. Staff shortage in CCA offices which has been a matter of concern is expected to ease with the Group ‘B’ merger as well as finalization of one time permanent absorption in case of Group ‘C’ employees. 

2. Transfer guidelines have been finalized.  It is expected to bring in transparency in our administration.

3. Cadre Website: Details and profile of the IP&TAFS officers is in the process of being collected. It is proposed to make the profile available in the public domain.  Development of the cadre website is on the anvil.

4. APARs need to be taken very seriously and should be filled in with due care and attention.  Objective APAR writing is needed to promote a healthy growth.

5. Financial and Administrative powers of CCAs: As heads of departments, CCAs are given powers under GFR, SR etc. These powers need to be exercised judiciously for quality output.  The recommendations submitted by the Committee to enhance these powers are under consideration.

6. Accounting Software: The NIC designed software package has been modified to suit the kind of work carried out at CCA offices.  The remaining two modules need to be implemented in all the circles in the near future. 
7. Timely settlement of Pension Papers: Problems in AP, UP(E) and UP(W) circles should be addressed urgently.

8. Maintenance of Broadsheets in the CCA offices needs to be completed on priority basis. It should be our aim to get at least the last 3 years broadsheets completed by the end of this financial year and for backlog, CCA Offices must chalk out a time bound programme. 

9. Audit of Pension paid vouchers work has to be brought up to date and must be completed in a time bound manner. Software developed under supervision of Pr. CCA, T.N. has been identified for possible selection and implementation across all CCA offices. 

10. LF Functions: Verification of deductions and assessment functions are very sensitive and needs to be governed by the licence condition. TRAI uploads the AGRs submitted by operators on its website.  The CCA offices need to reconcile the AGR statements submitted to them and the statements available on TRAI website. An analysis of the trends  of GR/AGR and the market share also needs to be carried out

11. Interaction with TERM Cell, WMO and other DoT units: Care to be taken in accounting the transactions of these units.  Monthly meetings with CGMs, BSNL should be held for sorting out pension related problems.  

12. Internal Audit: CAG audit and Internal Audit are two separate exercises authorized by two separate entities.  Internal Audit paras need to be framed with care, so that systemic failures could be concentrated upon. 

13. Issues like accommodation, pension policy items etc. which are still unresolved are being looked after by the DoT Headquarters for an early solution.

14. Cadre Review is being undertaken, covering both Postal and Telecom Wings and the Gradation list  is being circulated for corrections, if any.

15. With a view to improve the career prospects, widen experience and create awareness about the service, despite shortages officers are being allowed to go on deputation.

16. There is a need to enhance the areas of work covered by the CCA offices, particularly those headed by the Pr. CCAs.  Some of the areas which could give further value add could be Regional(zonal) Training Centres, procuring ISO-9000 certification (as currently pursued by O/o Pr. CCA, Tamil Nadu Circle), inspection of other CCA offices within region/zone for guidance and ensuring best practice.  Value addition should be the main purpose.  In addition CCA offices should come up with USO schemes based on the requirements specific to their areas. The Rules are already on the website and the CCAs could look at them to see whether any changes are required for the stream under which the proposed schemes would fall.

17. The participants were also apprised that the Review of Reporting and Accepting Authority as well as Disciplinary Authority was under process.

18. The need for a healthy work culture based on mutual trust and interest of the organization & cadre was emphasized.  The Pr. CCAs/CCAs were asked to give time to their subordinate officers so that problems can be corrected and addressed before they turn into grievances.  Advisor (F) acknowledged and was thankful for all the support, guidance and leadership from the Member(F) that would go a long way to strengthen the cadre further. This conference was also organized at the behest of Member(F)                    

Discussion on Agenda items pertaining to DDG (FEB)
DDG (FEB) made a presentation during the conference outlining the agenda and goals that have been identified by the Establishment & Administration of the Finance and Accounts wing of the DOT. He sought to share with the CsCA, the steps that have been initiated by the HQ in addressing the requirements of the CCA offices and expressed a desire that the CsCA become a collaborator with the HQ in defining the agenda for the CCA offices and that for the finance & accounts service. 

He informed the CsCA that three key areas have been identified on which the HQ will primarily concentrate, namely, (i) staff issues, (ii) space and accommodation for CCA offices and the officers, and (iii) enabling and empowerment of CCA offices. 

On the manning of CCA offices that after the successful amalgamation of the Group “B” cadre the staff position has improved considerably. He informed that 98 Accounts Officers have been posted (out of which 85 have already joined their places of posting) across the country and 137 AAOs have been posted during the last couple of months. Further, once the one time permanent absorption of Group C employees is accomplished, the staff issue will be resolved to a great extent. As far as the shortage at JAG and STS level is concerned, he informed that steps have been undertaken to invite officers on deputation from other cadres/organizations. And as a step in that direction, five officers at the JAG have been inducted on deputation and their posting orders have been issued. Further, talks are on with other cadre controlling authorities in this regard. Steps have also been initiated for promoting officers to the STS grade to fill the vacancies in this grade.

On the issue of asset retention/accommodation, he informed that meetings had taken place towards the end of February at the level of Member (F) and CMD, BSNL and it is expected that perceptible progress will be made on the issue shortly. Regular meetings are being held with ED (Infrastructure) BSNL at the level of DDG (FEB) to expedite the matter. The issue of space at NICF has been resolved for the time being and steps are afoot to give finality to the process in the case of NICF. The CsCA also need to pursue at the local level to solve the space crunch in the interim.

As far as the issue of enabling and empowering the CsCA offices is concerned he informed the house that a high level committee consisting of Pr. CCA Tamil Nadu, Shri G. Algaraswamy, CCA UP (E), Shri B.B. Singh and DDG (TPF), DoT, Shri S. K. Tiwari had been formed to examine the issues of administrative and financial powers delegation to the CCA offices. The committee has since submitted their report which is under consideration at the HQ. He further informed that the HQ has decided the issue of Appointing, Disciplinary and Appellate authority in respect of Group “B” and “C” officers and that the same has been notified in the Gazette as well. This step is expected to streamline the administration process considerably in the field units (CCA/NICF) of DOT. 

The aspect of training requirements for the service personnel came up for special mention during the presentation. After the amalgamation of Group “B” cadres (IP&TAFS) of DOP & DOT a need had been felt to detail a new training policy and a high level committee consisting of DDG (FEB), Shri P.K. Sinha, Shri S.K. Mishra, GM (NICF), Shri G.K. Padhy, CCA, Chhattisgarh and Ms. Anuradha J. Durgapal, DDG (PAF) had been constituted which has given its interim report vide which the curriculum and training modules of Group “B” officers have been finalized. The committee would soon be detailing its overall report touching upon every aspect of training requirements of the service, at all levels. In this connection, the concept of setting up regional training institutes came up for discussion especially in view of the fact that a large number of officers have joined recently. It was felt that a more detailed examination of the proposal is required.

The presentation also highlighted that the Transfer guidelines for the IP&TAFS, Group “A” has been issued. It was also intimated that the stay particulars of the officers have been compiled at the HQ level. However, a new format was circulated so that a more refined database capturing important data with respect to the service profile of the officers are prepared and maintained at the HQ. This data will be put in the public domain. Similarly a draft civil list was circulated to the officers for vetting the information therein with respect to the Group “A” officers working in their offices. It was declared that the civil list would soon be published following the confirmation about the correctness of the entries in the civil list from the officers.
Apart from the above, a detailed presentation was made on the new APAR (previously ACR) format that has been introduced. It was stressed upon each of the officers to give due seriousness to the filling up of the APAR format and to use it for the purpose for which the APAR is designed, i.e. for guidance and for creating conditions for the officer reported upon to fully realize his potential. 

In order to intimate the CsCA of the status of the absorption process of Group “C” employees a detailed presentation was made by Director (SEA). He intimated that a committee had been constituted under the chairpersonship of Shri S.K. Mishra, G.M. (NICF) to facilitate the process of absorption. The presentation discussed the interim report of the committee and intimated the house about the number of applications received till the last date, the category of posts applied for and the number of applications received for each of the CCA offices. The presentation highlighted the activities that will be undertaken at the HQ level and those that are expected to be undertaken by the CsCA. The main issue of the report that generated much discussion was the issue of rationalization of posts amongst the CCA offices. The rationalization methodology and the fall out of the rationalization exercise was discussed in detail since it was causing some CCA offices to witness a reduction in the number of posts at the expense of some other CCA who were gaining on account of this process. Some of the CsCA disagreed with the formula for rationalization and wanted that CsCA who had striven hard for retaining enough number of posts from BSNL should not be penalized for other CsCA who have not displayed the same level of achievement in this regard. Some of the CsCA wanted some more time to retain and send the sanction particulars of the Group “C” posts. Advisor (F) agreed to the proposal and asked all the CsCA to immediately take action on the same and send the details with sanction particulars to the Headquarters by 25th May, 2010. The committee formed for the absorption process was asked to revisit the rationalization of posts.

Discussion on Agenda items pertaining to DDG (Accounts)
DDG (Accounts) started his presentation with the discussion on the State of Work Report.  A new format of the SWR was circulated to all CCAs for feedback and subsequent implementation. Certain issues of the SWR work specifically discussed, viz.,

· Pension settlement : The emphasis on 100% pension settlement was accepted by all in principle. It was also desired that ratio of unsettled to total yearly superannuation cases be taken for performance evaluation criterion.

· Opening balances (as on 1.10.2000): In respect of GPF and Loans & Advances need to be shown in the SWR.   It was suggested by some participants that this is one time information only and that it need not be brought out in monthly report.  However, due to variations in the figures shown across different monthly SWRs by some of the CCAs, this item has been specifically retained. 

· Broadsheets of GPF, Loans and Advances, Pension Contribution and Leave Salary : It was desired to update broadsheets on these items for the last three years and this work needs to be completed by 31.3.2011. 

· Recovery of interest on delayed credit by banks : Certain CCAs such as Karnatka, UP(E) and Tamil Nadu have already taken action in this regard and the other CCAs were also urged to ensure recovery of interest on delayed credit by banks, if any. 

· Bank Reconciliation : it was desired that the reconciliation pendency should not be more than two months old.

· GPF claim reimbursement: The target should be reimbursement within 7 days of receipt of complete claim. 

· Pension paid voucher audit: 100 % voucher auditing is desired, especially with the new software being approved.

· Pension cases references to CCAs from DoT : Individual CCA wise details of pension cases referred for settlement/ reply was distributed to the respective CCAs and it was desired that the current status be communicated by 31.5.2010. 

Internal Audit Issues: Some of the main issues pointed out by Internal Audit during various inspections are as detailed below:

· Checking of paid vouchers of WMO/TERM units.

· Bank Reconciliation : large number of unlinked items.

· Specified Registers not available.

· Audit of pension paid vouchers

· Procurement process strictly to be as per procedure.

· Adverse balances in GPF to be tackled.

· Non-settlement of TA/LTC advances

· Irregular payment of OTA/Honorarium.

· Non-maintenance of Broadsheets.

· Delay in settlement of pension cases.

· Non-receipt of IA reports from CCA offices.
Discussion on Agenda items pertaining to DDG (LF)
The LF Branch made a Presentation on the following three topics-

(i) Verification of Deductions: The process of verification of deductions as carried out by the CCA office was discussed in detail. The significance of the said verification was emphasized by conveying that after deducting the claimed amount from the Gross Revenue, we arrive at the all important AGR figure which is the base for computing the Government’s share in the form of Licence Fee. The Administrative issues involved in the process were discussed through an interactive debate wherein the upcoming modern practices of financial transactions and the corresponding changes required in their verification were briefly touched. The issue of inter-division adjustment between two licences of the same Company was elaborately discussed. It was decided that with some additional documents, such adjustments shall be allowed as deductions as per the existing guidelines. Thereafter, legal issues involved in the said verification were deliberated with special mention of the actual and accrual principles for deductions claimed by the operators.

(ii) Decentralized licences: The discussion, starting with the history of decentralization of certain licences to CCA offices, moved on to the financial conditions governing those licences. The assessment process was discussed along with the stipulations of Bank Guarantee management. The C’sCA were communicated that the assessment of a particular year has to be 
finalized by the end of the subsequent year without fail. While summarizing, it was categorically emphasized that CCA offices are responsible for assessment of Licence Fee for the decentralized licences and are custodians of the Bank Guarantees.

(iii) Software for Licence Fee: Various features of the newly developed software for Licence Fee were elaborated. The key areas of access, operation, and functions that can be performed using the software were delineated. It was also mentioned that the software can produce numerous beneficial reports that should be constantly viewed and examined by the CCA offices. The system should be utilized to study the trends in Gross Revenue, Deductions and the Adjusted Gross Revenue and to analyze considerable aberrations, if any. Criticality of maintaining a secure password system was also briefly touched. Advisor (Fin) stressed that the data should be fed in the system within 48 hours of collection as per the DoT orders for collection and GR modules. This discipline needs to be strictly enforced by all Heads of CCA.   

Address by Member(F)


Member (F) in her concluding address urged the officers to devote themselves wholeheartedly to the accomplishment of tasks given to CCA offices so that the CCA offices give a good account of themselves as the cutting edge of DOT administration.  She asked the CsCA to interact with their subordinate officers on a regular basis, while ensuring discipline in their offices. She emphasized the need to instill values and to strike a balance between individual’s and requirement of the service.  There was a need to strive for a “No complaints year” and to continuously upgrade the skills.  Member(F) also touched upon the importance of APARs and the spirit in which they are to be written, the need for Cadre Review, replication of ISO certification, transparency in our functioning and addressing the requirement for accommodation for the CCAs(office as well as residential).  The role of the CCAs in USO schemes was also touched upon. She complimented all the officers for making the conference a huge success.  She also conveyed the satisfaction expressed by Secretary (T) of his interaction with the CsCA.  


The meeting ended with a vote of thanks by GM (NICF). 
